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Operator: Good morning and thank you for waiting. Welcome to the Vulcabras 
Azaleia conference call to discuss results for 3Q19. Present today with us are 
Pedro Bartelle, CEO of the company, Mr. André de Camargo Bartelle, member 
of the board of directors, Mr. Wagner Dantas, CFO and Investor Relations 
Officer and our Investor Relations team, Mr. Valdinei Tortorelli and Ms. Letícia 
Marcellino Carvalho. 

We inform you that this event is being recorded and that all the participants will 
be only listening to the conference call during the presentation of Vulcabras 
Azaleia. Then we will start the Q&A session, when further instructions will be 
provided. If you need any assistance during the conference call, please request 
the assistance of an operator by entering a * zero. 

This event is also being transmitted simultaneously through the internet, via the 
webcast, and can be accessed at www.vulcabrasazaleiari.com.br, where the 
respective presentation is available. The selection of the slides will be controlled 
by you. The replay of this event will be available soon after its closure. Please 
note that webcast participants will be able to register, via the website, questions 
for Vulcabras Azaleia, which will be answered after the end of the conference, 
by the IR area. 

Before proceeding, we would like to clarify that any statements that may be 
made during this conference call regarding Vulcabras Azaleia's business 
prospects, projections, operating and financial goals, constitute beliefs and 
assumptions of the Company's Management, as well as information currently 
available for Vulcabras Azaleia. Future considerations are not performance 
guarantees and involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions as they relate to 
future events and therefore depend on circumstances that may or may not 
occur. 

Investors and analysts should understand that general conditions, industry 
conditions and other operating factors may affect the future results of Vulcabras 
Azaleia and may lead to results that differ materially from those expressed in 
such future conditions. 

I would now like to give the floor to Mr. Pedro Bartelle, CEO of the company, 
who will begin the presentation. Please, Mr. Pedro, you may proceed.   

 

Mr. Pedro Bartelle: Good morning, welcome to the conference call of 
Vulcabras Azaleia. In the third quarter of 2019, the Company's total revenue 
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was R$ 359.4 million, up 11.6% compared to the third quarter of 2018. The 
Athletic Footwear segment expanded by 11.0%. This result is significant 
considering that the economic upturn expected by the market did not 
materialize. 

Given the difficulties imposed by the fierce competitive scenario, the Company 
carried out a planning focused on the development of new products, having 
innovation as one of its main pillars. In relation to Olympikus footwear, the 
Company maintained its strategy of expanding its offer of entry-level models, 
which the proposal to position itself as the best smartchoice brand in the 
market. This measure, once again, proved to be effective and enabled revenue 
growth. 

For Olympikus marketing, we continue with a specially designed plan to reach a 
leading position in running, through close relationships with the running 
community. Leader in sales in the Brazilian market, the brand is taking lovers of 
this sport to an unprecedented running circuit in Brazil. There are three events 
in the circuit, the first took place in July, in the Jalapão State Park, in the 
Tocantins state, the second took place in September, in Pantanal, in the Mato 
Grosso do Sul state and the third will take place in November, in Alter do Chão, 
in the Pará state. Runners compete along unusual locations enjoying unique 
landscapes. 

In Under Armour’s footwear, the first collection consisting of six models fully 
developed and manufactured under the management of the Company, which 
reached the market in May, presented positive performance in retail sales. From 
September, at the point of sale, its portfolio was expanded with the launch of 
four new models. The Company's objective is to continue to expand its portfolio 
of high-performance footwear offered to consumers with each new collection. 
Under Armour continues to perform actions focused on high performance 
athletes and influencers. In September was launched the the first proprietary 
running event of the brand in Brazil, the “Under Armour Knockout Run”. 

The Women's Footwear segment presented a slight decrease of 3.1% 
compared to the same quarter of 2018. In the period, revenue in the domestic 
market was stable, but revenue from foreing market decreased. This was 
mainly due to the decrease in the average price charged due to the 
characteristics of the new collections and also the fierce competition in the retail 
market.  

On the other hand, the Apparel and Accessories line grew robustly, with 
expansion of 288.5% compared to the third quarter of the previous year, as a 
result of the increase in Olympikus brand revenue and also the addition of 
Under Armour brand revenue.  

Another highlight of the Under Armour brand in the period was the launch of the 
first collection with the RUSH technology. The innovative mineral-infused fabric 
reflects energy back to the muscles, thus increasing strength and endurance of 
athletes. 
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This quarter we continued to invest in expanding our direct sales to the 
consumer. Seeking synergies with Under Armour's own e-commerce operation, 
as of the beginning of October we also started to operate directly on the 
websites www.olympikus.com.br and www.azaleia.com.br. In various scenarios 
is the fact that we remain loyal to our pillars:  (i) to always innovate in 
development of products and technologies that bring the best value proposition 
perceived by the consumer, (ii) the constant appreciation of our brands and (iii) 
the improvement and appreciation of our employees. 

Our commitment is to permanently build a valuable company for our employees, 
shareholders and the society. This commitment of ours keeps us growing. Now 
for the presentation of our performance in the quarter, I will give the floor to Mr. 
Wagner Dantas, our CFO and Investor Relations Officer. 

 

Mr. Wagner Dantas: Good morning everyone. We started the presentation with 
slide 5, gross volume of pairs and pieces.   

In 3Q19, gross volume billed totaled 7.3 million pairs/pieces, an increase of 
9.7% compared to 3Q18 total of 6.6 million pairs/pieces. 

The variation in the period is mainly due to: (i) an increase in athletic footwear 
sales, driven by the growth in the domestic market due to the positive 
Olympikus brand performance, as well as the addition of sales of Under Armour 
footwear, however, partially offset by the decrease in foreign market, (ii) a 
decrease in women’s footwear due to the decrease in foreign market, (iii) a 
decrease in Other footwear and Other line items, due to a significant decrease 
in exports of footwear parts, (iv) an increase in apparel and accessories sales, 
due to the growth in Olympikus brand sales, as well as the addition of Under 
Armour brand sales. 

In the 9M19, gross volume invoiced amounted to 19.8 million pairs/pieces, an 
increase of 11.7% compared to that in the nine-month period of 2018, of 17.8 
million pairs/pieces. 

On page 06, we present the net revenue per product category.  

In 3Q19, net revenue was R$ 359.4 million, an increase of 11.6% compared to 
R$ 322.1 million in 3Q18. Athletic Footwear revenue increased 11.0%, despite 
being significantly affected by the weak performance in the domestic retail 
market, together with the drop in exports.  

Olympikus revenue grew in the third quarter despite the significant decrease in 
operations in the foreign market.  

In the domestic market, in light of weak consumption and fierce retail 
competition, the Company decided to maintain the strategy of increasing the 
offer of models in the entry price range, which led to a slight drop in average 
price compared to that for the prior quarter but in line with that for 3Q18.  

http://www.azaleia.com.br/
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In Under Armour’s footwear, the first collection consisting of six models fully 
developed and manufactured under the management of the Company, which 
reached the market in May, presented positive performance in retail sales. 

The Women's Footwear segment fell by 3.1% compared to the same period of 
2018. In the period, revenue in the domestic market remained stable, but 
revenue from foreign market fell. This was mainly due to the decrease in the 
average price charged due to the characteristics of the new collections and also 
the fierce competition in the retail market. 

The Apparel and Accessories segment presented strong growth, expanding 
288.5% compared to 3Q18, due to the significant increase in revenue from 
Olympikus brand sales, and the addition of revenue from Under Armour brand 
sales. 

Other Footwear and Other segment decreased, mainly due to the significant 
drop in export of footwear parts to Argentina. 

In 9M19, net revenue was R$ 986.1 million, up 10.2% compared to R$ 894.9 
million in 9M18. 

On page 07, we present the opening of net revenue per market.  

Net revenue in 3Q19, in the domestic market, totaled R$ 333.5 million, an 
increase of 14.0% compared to R$ 292.5 million in 3Q18.  

In the foreign market, net revenue in 3Q19 totaled R$ 25.9 million, 12.5% down 
compared to R$ 29.6 million in 3Q18. 

In the domestic market, the growth is due to: (i) increase in revenue from 
Olympikus sports footwear sales; (ii) stable revenue from women's footwear; 
and (iii) increase in sales of Under Armour footwear and apparel. 

In direct sales to third parties in the foreign market, there was a significant drop 
in 3Q19 revenue, compared to the same period last year. The main reason for 
this was the major drop in revenue from exports to Argentina. Although trades 
with Argentina improved in 3Q19, volumes were still lower than in 3Q18. 

In 9M19, net revenue in the domestic market totaled R$ 909.1 million, an 
increase of 14.6% compared to 9M18, when net revenue was R$ 793.4 million.  

In the foreign market, net revenue in 9M19 was R$ 77.0 million, down 24.1% 
compared to R$ 101.5 million in the same period of 2018. 

Going to page 08, we have the presentation of gross profit and gross margin.  

Gross profit of 3Q19 was R$ 124.8 million, an increase of 5.9% compared to R$ 
117.8 million in 3Q18. Gross margin was 34.7% in 3Q19, down 1.9 p.p. from 
36.6% in 3Q18. 

In 3Q19, domestic market conditions remained quite challenging. Weak 
consumption and fierce retail competition led the Company to maintain its 
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strategy of expanding the offer of models in the entry price range of Olympikus 
footwear. This measure was once again effective and led to revenue growth, 
but with the maintenance of lower average prices and consequent pressure on 
the profitability of sales. 

For Under Armour, the new footwear models presented at the end of July were 
also developed in line with the new technologies introduced in the plants and, 
consequently, presented better profitability. Incremental revenue from Under 
Armour brand retail sales, following the defined price strategy and, added to 
own store and e-commerce revenues, presented gross margin higher than the 
other segments, thus helping improve consolidated performance. 

In 9M19, gross profit was R$ 338.1 million, an increase of 7.4% compared to  
R$ 314.9 million in 9M18. Gross margin in 9M19 was 34.3%, 0.9 p.p. lower than 
in 9M18 (35.2%). 

Going to page 09, we present the selling and advertising expenses.  

Selling expenses in 3Q19 totaled R$ 59.7 million, up 17.5% compared to 3Q18. 
In the first nine months, there was growth of 17.3%, reaching R$ 160.7 million 
compared to R$ 137.0 million in 9M18. 

At the top of the slide are the graphs of Selling expenses (ex-marketing), which 
presented an increase of 9.7% in 3Q19 on expenses presented in 3T18. In 
3Q19 was registered R$39.6 million versus R$ 36.1 million in 3Q18. As a share 
of revenue, selling expenses (ex-marketing) accounted for 11.0% in 3Q19, 
compared to 11.2% in 3Q18, a 0.2 p.p. reduction. 

The nominal growth in selling expenses in the comparison of the two periods is 
mainly explained by the increase in personnel expenses, due to the 
consolidation of the Under Armour Brazil's structure, which was offset by the 
reduction in fixed expenses line item, referring to compliance with IFRS 16/ 
CPC 06 (R2). Variable selling expenses were in line with normal level, and their 
share of revenue was also in line with that for the last quarters.  

In 9M19, selling expenses (ex-marketing) totaled R$ 113.2 million, an increase 
of 16.5% compared to R$ 97.2 million in 9M18. Selling expenses as a 
percentage of net revenue increased by 0.6 p.p. from 10.9% in 9M18 to 11.5% 
in 9M19. 

At the bottom of the slide, we have advertising and marketing expenses, which 
totaled R$ 20.1 million, an increase of 36.7% compared to R$ 14.7 million in 
3Q18. Investments in marketing increased in the comparison of the two periods 
mainly due to: (i) increase in expenses with the Under Armour brand; (ii) 
intensification of exhibition of the sports brands (Olympikus and Under Armour) 
on football field boards during the 2019 Brasileirão football matches, and; (iii) 
two events of the Olympikus-sponsored running campaign called 
#BotaPraCorrer, the first in July, in the Jalapão State Park, in the Tocantins 
state,  and the second in September, in Pantanal, in the Mato Grosso do Sul 
state. 
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Advertising and marketing expenses accounted for 5.6% of net revenue in 
3Q19, compared to 4.6% in 3Q18, an increase of 1.0 p.p. However, for fiscal 
year 2019, the percentage of consolidated marketing expenses in relation to 
revenue is not expected to increase significantly compared to 2018. In 9M19, 
such expenses totaled R$ 47.5 million, an increase of 19.3% compared to 
R$39.8 million in 9M18. 

Going to page 10 we have the statement of General and Administrative 
expenses.  

Administrative expenses totaled R$ 26.9 million in 3Q19, an increase of 30.0% 
compared to R$ 20.7 million in 3Q18. As a percentage of net revenue, there 
was increase of 1.1 p.p., from 6.4% in 3Q18 to 7.5% in 3Q19. 

The main variations in the quarter are due to: (i) the addition of condominium 
expenses related to the 7 Under Armour stores, affecting the rental line item; (ii) 
outsourced services, mainly due to the logistics costs of the Under Armour 
operation; (iii) increase in “Other” line item due to the adoption of IFRS 16/ CPC 
06 (R2) in connection with amortization of leases. General and administrative 
expenses increased 34.6% from R$59.3 million in 9M18 to R$79.8 million in 
9M19. When comparing the percentage over net revenue, there was a 1.5 p.p. 
increase in 9M19 compared to 9M18. 

On page 11 shows the behavior of the financial result and the net debt.   

Net financial income in 3Q19 resulted in income of R$ 0.3 million, compared to 
expense of R$ 0.1 million in 3Q18. In the quarterly comparison, there were no 
specific highlights, but only minor fluctuations in line items.  

In 3Q19, there was a recognition of R$ 0.4 million in financial income related to 
the value of PIS/COFINS on ICMS tax credit, referring to the “undisputed” value 
of the lawsuit controlled by Vulcabras Azaleia SP, Comercio de Artigos 
Esportivos Ltda. 

Net financial income in 9M19 resulted in expense of R$2.4 million, compared to 
income of R$0.8 milllion in 9M18. 

On page 12 we have net income and Adjusted ROIC.  

Net income in 3Q19 was R$ 41.8 million, representing an increase of 5.8% 
compared to net income of R$ 39.5 million in 3Q18.  

Net margin reached 11.6% in 3Q19, compared to 12.3% in 3Q18, a decrease of 
0.7 p.p. 

In 3Q19, certain “nonrecurring” events affected the Company's results by R$ 4.0 
million. For purposes of comparison, if the “nonrecurring” events were 
eliminated from 3Q19 results, net income of R$ 37.8 million would be obtained, 
with net margin of 10.5%, 10.4% lower than net income for 3Q18.  
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In 9M19, net income was R$ 98.0 million, 7.5% lower than the R$ 106.0 million 
recorded in 9M18. Net margin decreased 1.9 p.p., from 11.8% in 9M18 to 9.9% 
in 9M19. 

Analogously, if the “nonrecurring” events of the periods were eliminated, 
accumulated net income for 9M19 would be R$ 93.7 million, with net margin of 
9.5%, 13.8%. lower than net income for 9M18. 

Annualized adjusted return on invested capital (ROIC-adjusted) reached 18.9% 
in 3Q19 - LTM (last twelve months ended 09/30/2019), a decrease of 4.3 p.p. 
compared to 23.2% as at 12/31/2018. 

On page 13 we present EBITDA.  

In 3Q19, EBITDA was R$ 64.6 million, an increase of 17.7%, compared to R$ 
54.9 million in 3Q18. EBITDA margin increased 1.0 p.p., reaching 18.0% in 
3Q19, compared to 17.0% in 3Q18. 

The adoption of IFRS 16/ CPC 06 (R2) (Leases) positively affected EBITDA  for 
3Q19 by R$ 3.0 million. As highlighted in the previous sections, EBITDA was 
also affected in 3Q19 by “nonrecurring” events. On the same basis of 
comparison and excluding “nonrecurring effects”, adjusted EBITDA in 3Q19 
would be R$ 55.2 million, with EBITDA Margin of 15.4%. 

In 9M19, EBITDA was R$ 162.3 million, an increase of 9.0% compared to R$ 
148.9 million in 9M18. EBITDA margin decreased 0.1 p.p., to 16.5% in 2019. 

Excluding “nonrecurring” events, adjusted EBITDA for 9M19 would be R$ 148.8 
million, with EBITDA margin of 15.1%. 

On page 14, we present Capex.  

In 3Q19, R$ 40.6 million was invested in property, plant and equipment, 
particularly in connection with machinery and equipment. Investments in 
intangible assets in 3Q19 totaled R$ 1.3 million. This is due to the continuity of 
the plant modernization project. 

In 9M19, investment in property, plant and equipment was R$ 93.3 million, up 
20.5% compared to 9M18, with investment of R$ 77.4 million. Investments in 
intangible assets in 9M19 were R$ 2.5 million, up 56.3% compared to 9M18. 

On page 15 we present the cash flow.  

Cash flow in 9M19 was negative R$ 13.2 million, with EBITDA of R$ 162.3 
million, with an increase in working capital requirements of R$ 78.8 million, a 
reduction in bank liabilities of R$ 15.4 million and investments in property, plant 
and equipment and intangible assets of               R$ 95.8 million.  

The main variation in working capital in 9M19 is due to the increase in 
inventories due to Under Armour's retail operations, consisting of 7 stores and 
own e-commerce, as well as the beginning of e-commerce operations of 
Olympikus and Azalea managed by Vulcabras Azaleia.  
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So, we finished our presentation and made room for questions. Thank you very 
much. 

 

Q&A Session 

 

Operator: ladies and gentlemen, we will now begin the question and answer 
session. To ask a question please type star(*) one and to remove the question 
from the list type star (*) two. 

Our first question comes from Richard Cathcart, Bradesco. 

Mr. Richard Cathcart: Good morning everyone. I have two questions, the first 
is about how we should think about gross margin dynamics now in 4Q19 and 
2020 as well, since you now have a collection that is more adjusted to lower 
prices. 

The second question is about your customers' e-commerce channel actually. 
We are seeing Netshoes growing much better than the last twelve months. We 
are seeing Centauro with a partnership with B2W. So I would like to understand 
a bit how you think this can be positive for the Olympikus brand, thanks. 

 

Mr. Pedro: Hi Richard is Pedro, thanks for the question, for the questions, I will 
start by gross margin. We really had a drop in our gross margin. The economic 
recovery did not come and we, to preserve our market share, ended up acting 
in slightly more economical price ranges. We believe we have gained market 
share over this period, but we also believe that not only due to seasonality, but 
we will also improve our margin in 4Q. 

We are investing in new product collections, it is a constant within the company 
always changing strategy depending on the market. We also invested heavily in 
our Capex manufacturing plant, modernization of our manufacturing plant, as 
well as the new upper footwear manufacturing process, which was responsible 
for the largest investment in this quarter. We are already starting to produce, so 
we do expect a recovery of our margins going forward. 

With regard to e-commerce mainly with the acquisition of Under Armour, the 
acquisition, we inherited e-commerce from Under Armour. We started working 
with him internally, had a very significant sales growth result and created an 
area dedicated to e-commerce - to the whole DTC, because it came from Under 
Armour stores in this sector. With this from October we internalized our third-
party e-commerce. So today we have a dedicated e-commerce area from Under 
Armour, Olympikus and Azaleia and we believe in very, very good results and 
quite interesting growth for the coming months. 

With respect to our main e-commerce partners, Netshoes and Centauro, our 
relationship is very good. We have been growing this year. I see that they have 
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been operating well, at least with us the growth is greater than the growth of the 
company itself. We have been growing a lot with them. I think they are having 
quite a success in their operation and what we can collaborate here mainly with 
our sports brands - and then I speak Olympikus - with the margins we deliver, 
with this monthly replacement, with this production system and flexibility that we 
have undoubtedly deliver an excellent margin for our customers. 

I think these partners have seen this - strong people at Olympikus, which is the 
market leader in shoe sales. In the case of our newly acquired Under Armour 
brand, it is a brand that is the third largest brand in the world. We have just 
acquired, we are already projecting quite interesting growth ahead. 

So it is a brand that in all our research shows a very demanded brand, a brand 
that is a favorite brand even by higher social classes especially in their clothing 
collection. We even consider it as if there is no better, one of the best in the 
world in clothing, so the search for the brand is quite large in those looking for a 
brand of high performance. And Under Armour itself with this partnership with 
Vulcabras has come in handy, because Vulcabras has been very experienced 
in sports shoes for many years. Under Armour is a very young brand that has 
been dedicated to sports shoes for a short time. 

So I think this whole Vulcabras experience with this brand strength in footwear, 
strength of Under Armour brand in footwear we will have excellent results. So 
when it comes to e-commerce, I think we have two brands that have positioned 
themselves very well for these customers, not only for e-commerce but for 
everyone else, and I think they see us as fundamental to their business. 

Mr. Richard: ok, thank you very much. 

Mr. Pedro: Thank you. 

Operador:  the next question comes from Gabriel Savi, BTG Pactual. You may 
proceed. 

Mr. Gabriel Savi: Good morning everyone. On our side two questions too, the 
first regarding the foreign market. I would like to understand a little better how 
your perspective is for not only this 4Q, but also for next year and especially 
with Argentina. 

The second question is more about Under Armour. Did you feel any difference 
from this second installment of the collection, let's say, from the four additional 
models you launched now at the end of Q3? And how is the acceptance of this 
collection in retailers? Thanks. 

Mr. Pedro: Gabriel thanks for your question. Our retraction in the foreign 
market comes almost entirely from Argentina. Our business during this year has 
been very weak indeed. We had a distributor that we ended up having to switch 
to in Argentina, business resumed but I think everyone knows the situation in 
Argentina - by the way I lived four years there when we opened our operation in 
the year 2003 and 2004 - and I see this with great difficulty resumption of 
business in Argentina, although we have now exchanged our partner. 
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I think we will have a recovery, but slow. I do not expect that we can quickly 
have the numbers we have had in the past and unfortunately in Argentina. 

And the Under Armour collection has been implemented by the company. We 
are logically in the beginning, there are few products, the first six products 
practically all worked well in the market; but Under Armour needs a wider 
collection. Now we have launched more products, we already have more than 
10 products on offer and these products will start, this new collection will start 
shipping from next year - but this will be a constant at Under Armour. 

Under Armour will grow within the company and product collections will grow as 
well. We develop shoes here for the taste of the Brazilian consumer, we also 
import shoes from Under Armour and we also clone shoes. When we identify an 
Under Armour shoe that we believe is completely adapted to the Brazilian 
market we end up cloning these shoes. 

So collections tend to increase. These early products are not quickly replaced 
but added to the new products in the portfolio to support the growth we expect 
from Under Armour, because Under Armour is currently a shy brand in the 
Brazilian market and we have had several brands, we have had extensive 
experience of representation of international brands in Brazil and we believe 
that Under Armour's potential is quite large. 

We are doing step by step the placement of new products, especially to 
preserve the brand as premium, as a very elite brand, because we do not want 
to sell products outside the price range and higher, so little products that do not 
deliver all the performance quality that the brand preserves worldwide. Then it 
will grow, it is already growing and the collections have worked. To be quite 
honest, of the first six models, one model we quickly identified did not work very 
well, and that model has already been canceled. The other five remain and now 
with the other models we already have more than 10 offered for next year. 

Mr. Gabriel: ok, thanks and good morning guys. 

Mr. Pedro: thank you. 

*** 

Operator: Remembering that in order to ask questions just enter star one (* 1). 
Again, to ask a question please enter star one (* 1). 

We have now closed the question and answer session. I would like to turn the 
floor over to Mr. Pedro Bartelle for the final considerations.  

Mr. Pedro: Thank you all for the participation in this conference call and we 
remain at your disposal to clarify personally and through our IR team any further 
points or doubts that may have been pending. Thank you very much and Good 
morning. 

Operator: The conference call of Vulcabras Azaleia is finished. We thank you 
for your participation, have a good day and thank you for using Chorus Call. 


